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Dear Rob

I attended the Environment Council in Luxembourg on 18 June and thought, given the
RACCE Committee's scheduled session on Thursday with Commissioner Potocnik, that you
would appreciate an early read out.

Attendance was useful for both formal Council business, as well as some bilateral
opportunities. This was the last Environment Council of the Irish Presidency and a large part
of it was taken up with progress updates on key dossiers under their leadership e.g. the
Environmental Impact Assessment Review.

In terms of the main agenda items, there was a good discussion of Council conclusions on
Climate Change Adaptation and the need to see concerted, cross boundary action where
necessary, to ensure greater resilience and Commissioner Hedegaard floated the idea of an
adaptation preparedness scorecard - and emphasised need to recognise the "municipal,
regional and national dimension". This was a timely discussion as many Member States
highlighted recent flooding in central Europe as an illustration of the need for action.
Discussion of the EU Climate Change Strategy highlighted the need for action at individual
Member State level and the need for the strategy to be pragmatic and proportionate,
mainstreaming action across individual policy areas. The President of the Council stressed
the need to prevent high costs to society from a failure to act and stressed climate
adaptation also presented an economic opportunity. This discussion supports the action
Scotland is already taking on adapting to a changing climate and over the summer I am
planning to consult on the first Scottish Climate Change Adaptation Programme with the
intention of publishing the final Scottish Programme by the end of the year.

The Commission provided an update on Indirect Land Use Change (ILUC) and work to
address the impacts of biofuels and bioliquids. As a further working group meeting is
scheduled under the Irish Presidency, there was limited discussion, although the UK
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Minister, Lord de Morley, did intervene to raise UK Government concerns about setting a
binding 2% sub-tarqet for advanced biofuels. Further progress on this dossier is expected in
the Autumn, under the Lithuanian Presidency.

On Rio+20, there was discussion around the global post-2015 agenda. This was an
interesting and wide ranging discussion which demonstrated consensus on the need for
global mechanisms with effective monitoring arrangements; that this global agenda needs to
be reflected in the development of future EU policy; and that further Council discussion on
this will be required. The Committee may be interested to note that there was wide
agreement that sustainable development continues to be an important horizontal theme but
there were diverging views on how it should be defined, particularly to reflect the importance
of the environment.

In addition to the formal business, I also had a useful discussion with Lord de Mauley over
the UK position to be taken at Council as well as other matters of mutual interest, including
the differing approaches to regulatory reform being taken in England and Scotland, and
neonicitinoids and the launch of the refreshed Scottish Biodiversity Strategy: "The 2020
Challenge for Scotland's Biodiversity".

I also met the Lithuanian Environment Minister, Valentinas Mazuronis who will Chair the
Environment Council from 1 July. The Scottish Government has seconded two members of
staff to support the Lithuanian Presidency in Brussels on marine and environmental dossiers
and this support was warmly welcomed by our Lithuanian colleagues. We had a positive
discussion, highlighting a number of matters of common interest notably biodiversity and
climate change and I very much look forward to working with the Lithuanians during their
Presidency and to taking forward the work programme that they outlined to Council,
including:- regarding ratification of Nagoya protocol; agreement on fluorinated greenhouse
gases, regulation on biocides; final agreement on LIFE; clarification of ETS Directive; air
quality; invasive species; marine emissions; plastic bags/waste; funding for biodiversity;
promoting EU lead role and preparation for COP 19 Warsaw.

Finally I had the opportunity to have a brief word with Commissioner Potocnik in advance of
his trip to Scotland this week and then had a more substantial discussion with his Chef de
Cabinet. This gave me a useful opportunity to engage with the commissioner and his team
given that other business means I will, unfortunately, be unable to meet Commissioner
Potocnik during his visit to Edinburgh tomorrow.

I am copying this letter to Christina McKelvie, Convener European and External Relations
Committee for information.

Kind regards

PAUL WHEELHOUSE
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